Kyle of Sutherland District Salmon Fishery Board
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MEETING TITLE: 	Board Ordinary Meeting
Meeting Date:	Friday 25th March 2022
Meeting Time:	9.45am
Meeting Place:	Kyle Fisheries Office, Ardgay & Via Video Conference Call

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair/Facilitator: 	Richard Sankey               Minute taker:	Jacqui Hamblin
In Attendance
	Board
	Attending

	Ashe Windham (AW) Chairman
Richard Sankey (RS) Facilitator
Keith Williams, (KW) Clerk                                                            
Alex Hunter (AH)
John Green (JG)
Robbie Douglas Miller (RDM)
Nicky Griffiths (NG)
Williams Patterson (WP)
John McCrorie (JM)
Rob Whitson (RW)                                    

	Steven Mackenzie (SM) KSFT 
Sean Robertson (SR) KSDSFB

Michael Baird (MB) (Public)




	Apologies
	

	Gary Gruber
Finlay McCulloch
	



1. Welcome – On behalf of the chairman AW, RS facilitated the meeting, welcomed everyone and accepted apologies.
2. Minutes of Ordinary Meeting held Friday 24th September 2021.
I. Adoption & Approval
The minutes from 24th September 2021 were approved.
II. Open actions and matters arising
	[bookmark: _Hlk99534111]No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	CARRON
GLEN BEAG
	Action KW - disseminate times and dates of plate being changed at next Carron proprietors meeting and to write a draft document explaining the present situation.
Action KW/SR/IM - talk about the feasibility of introducing a sonar device to monitor movement of fish when the ground sluice is opened.
KW Alternative strategy being developed i.e., compromise flow to negate need for plate changing. Sonar element therefore redundant.  KW recently spoke to SEPA and asked for them to check on progress being made by SSE.
Richard Fyfe SEPA is retiring in May 2021, it may take another 12 months to get someone else in place.  KW - still a live issue, spoken to RF he is trying to get update from SSE on flow gauging. Keith Beaton SEPA Dingwall – Action KW pick this up again. There is movement in terms of representatives. RF retired, Douglas Sinclair; Shin side, tends to do more on the enforcement side, still not entirely sure in terms with ongoing issues. More engaged with SEPA at higher level. Need to pick up locally on Carron & Cassley. Action KW & RS to engage with new SEPA Hydro Review Team. 
	KW




KW/SR/
IM
	June 2019
	Ongoing

	2
	HEALTH & SAFETY
	Health & Safety policy to be updated.
Review undertaken. Requires final staff meeting to formally complete process.  Action KW still to complete as felt virtual meeting would not work well. Open air meeting next week. Continually having to change due to COVID. Revised H&S by September 2021 update Trap safety.  Meeting set for 12th October 2021. Make amendments and ratify.
	KW/SR
	October
2018
	Completed

	3
	SSE AGREEMENT
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. Meeting with SSE scheduled in April.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	4
	KEEP EM WET
	“Keep ‘em Wet” campaign seems to have lost momentum and new material still not available. Action SR look elsewhere.  SR and Daniel Logie keen to do video on best practice. New material recently placed on Kyle Fisheries social media platform. Website will be updated shortly. SR action. Website updated, created a catch and release page on website and links to resources.  SMK link to article in Fish World Mag. Publish further afield. Poster for fishing huts, catch and release website, used SMK video.  Poster done, not distributed yet. SMK wrote article, is going to be in trout and salmon next month. SR link thru our website. Distribute to board members as PDF.
	SR
	October 2018
	Completed

	5
	INVERAN BRIDGE
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  MB approached the Registers of Scotland and has forwarded  the information to HC.
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	6
	PREDATOR GROUPS
	KW to re-engage with predator groups and push for more licences to control piscivorous birds. KW still speaking to relevant parties re general issues of predation. Do not have Seal license at the moment. Application sent in March. Keep communications open with Alan Wells on subject. Not getting a seal licence and looks unlikely in future years.
	KW
	Sept 2020
	Closed

	7
	CARRON PROPRIETORS MEETING
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Carron monies spent are being recorded. KW to report back to Carron proprietors who are members of the Board.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	8
	TEMPERATURE LOGGERS
	KW to ensure SMK is kept in loop on any discussions. MS network. Trial small loggers on rivers, Bluetooth to phone. Action KW get some ordered.  Action KW get data set from SMK. Most Ghillies take temperatures and we have spare loggers if needed
	KW
	March 2021
	Closed

	9
	KYLE APPRENTICESHIP SCHEME
	Check if there are other resources out there. Wind farm money, Community Council funding for training etc. Now have intern through Nature Scot
	SR
	September 2021
	March 2022
Closed

	10
	USE OF ARGO FOR SITE WORK
	Investigate Argo course for SR
	SR
	September 2021
	Closed

	11
	Hugh Chalmers Presentation
	JH to share after meeting
	JH
	September 2021
	Completed

	12
	RESOURCE STRATEGY
	JH to add this to next JMG agenda.
	JH/KW
	June 2021
	ASAP



Matters Arising
· Glen Beag:- KW, SR and AW had a liaison meeting with SSE, A meeting note has been produced and once agreed we will distribute to the Board. RS advised of new SEPA Hydro Revue Team and asked if we have engaged with them.  Action KW/RS to establish if Kyle schemes will be reviewed. 
· SSE Agreement – John McDonald has retired and replaced in the negotiations by Andy Jacobs and Alistair Stephen is replaced by Ross Glover.  A new 5-year agreement is pending.  A meeting will be held on 14th April to review this and we will report back on the outcome.  Discussions to date are reasonably encouraging.
· Inveran Bridge – MB approached the Register of Scotland and has given the information he received to Highland Council.

3. Standard Items
a) Declarations of interest in agenda items to be discussed – no new declarations.
b) Health & Safety – no issues reported.
c) Complaints – no complaints reported.
d) Governance – Employees handbook is currently undergoing some amendments.
e) Vicarious Liability – Roll this over to next meeting.

4. Directors Report – discussion by exception.

5. Budgets
i. 21-22 Budget
KW advised that will need to replace the old HILUX vehicle as it is deteriorating quickly. It will not achieve the £10K sale value budgeted for and to order a new vehicle will take some time.  SM advised that they have 2 very good second hand vehicles available for purchase soon.  Action (5) KW to follow this up with SM.
ii. New 22-23 budget approval
It was proposed to raise the assessment rate to 82p in the £.  RS advised that there are increasing financial pressures on district fishery boards. The budget includes a 4% Salary increase. With the recent spring budget changes to NI thresholds and percentage, the increased cost to the Board is minimal. The changes took place after the budget had been prepared.
The 22-23 budget was approved.
6. Projects update
i. Riverwoods
KW advised there was an extensive interview process that resulted in Sean Dugan (SD) being appointed as the new Climate Resilience and Habitat officer. He will be employed by the Trust.  SD starts on 1st April 2022. There has been a lot of interest in the project from various proprietors.  We have been speaking to keepers, managers etc. about the plans going forward. Balnagown and Langwell estates have been looking into many thousands of hectares of potential peatland restoration, for example, in addition to tree planting opportunities.  There is already a list of potential projects going forward for SD to get stuck into. RS – The Kyle region is well placed for future opportunities as a result of putting this role in place.  RS is aware of new funding schemes becoming available.  We will be able to get ahead of the game and have employed a good staff member in SD.

ii. AST Tracking
KW –  The preliminary AST report for last year was circulated prior to the meeting.  Plan this year is to home in on where the losses are occurring and further identify the causes of mortality. In 2022 the Cassley and Shin smolts will not be tagged with acoustic tags but there will be some on the Oykel.   It is clear that where you have slow moving water, losses are higher.  Some will be trapped further up the Oykel above a loch. We need to see how they migrate through lochs and the trout interaction.  SR will largely work on the Oykel and it is a good opportunity to look at standing waters .  KW will do the more routine work on the Shin.
RDM – From the early stages of MFTP report, we understand there is lots of mortality before migration out to sea.  Year one showed 50% of smolts disappeared,  year two the causes of that mortality were largely likely to be avian and fish predation. We need to dig deeper into the causes of mortality if we are to successfully advocate policy change. The third year of tracking will attempt to identify the source of mortality more accurately.

iii. Carron Tracking and Other Carron Projects
SR- Dounie and Cornhill data recently collected has shown that the lower reaches have a highest recorded peak of 25 degrees. This puts things in perspective for more action in cooling the headwaters. RS - Juveniles become stressed at such temperatures, may stop growing and thus leave our rivers with a dramatically reduced chance of coming back as an adult.  We need to think more about fitness and condition of fish.
AH asked if in low water conditions what the advantage of cooling the headwaters are if the flow is not there?  SR - Marine Scotland modelling is quite complex. Temperature is determined by variables such as volume of flow and the angle of the sun etc.. SR is happy to provide AH with more details. Action (6) SR to provide AH with more details of the Marine Scotland temperature modelling.
RS advised even in low flow it is important to cool headwaters.
KW -Tracking has not gone as well as he would have liked.  Report of 2021 tracking will be out soon and will be distributed. Recently, there has been no water for 3 – 4 weeks.  We are ready to go to tag fish in 2022.  We are getting more staff input from SSE during the smolt run, so we will have more staff resources available for tracking. There are not many fish going over the falls if the tracking is providing us with a true picture. We have spoken to Innes at Alladale about this and will speak further with him. We need alternative ways of catching fish that are already above the falls.  We are seeking to look at how fish use the area around Glen Beag. Following the recent liaison meeting with SSE issues such as potential flows etc. are all firmly back on the agenda.
NG asked if KW had data from the period when salmon where transported upstream of the falls?  KW replied that from memory he has not seen much from that period.  NG – would try and pass on any reports that she has.  KW added that he had considered using genetic markers to see if the Blackwater and Glen Beag fish have genes associated with early-running fish.  The tracking is a major priority this year. Diebidale Dam – KW remains In discussion with Alastair Harington of Glencalvie Estate & SEPA.
iv. Shin Smolt Trapping
KW- We will get more help from SSE this year on the Tirry and Fiag.  Ross Glover (RG) of SSE is keen to see it all for himself and get in.  The Tirry trap is in with motor modifications to get trap to work in low water.  A box trap has been deployed on the Tirry due to low water.  The Fiag trap goes in today and the Merkland traps will go in next week.  SSE will employ APEM to provide extra staff.  It will be interesting to see RG views at the end of this trapping season.  We are still lobbying to get fixed traps.
RDM – Lobbying to SEPA has at last got response from SEPA to SSE. SEPA says there needs to be transformational change.  They have this year and next to make this change. Our concern is that SSE will translate this in their way.  It will be a critical moment in time.  Constantly SEPA & SSE have disappointed.  KW- One of us will be on site every day. Our instinct is to maximise catches and the dilemma is it is our hard work in adverse conditions that achieves this.  It is SEPA that needs influencing to ensure best available technology is utilised. 
         v.     Trust Projects Update
Most projects had already been discussed.
Shin Gravels project – putting woody debris and gravels in the Shin.  SR – Source of gravel was a problem.  Michael Brown from the Trust has offered his assistance and contacts in sourcing gravel.
vi. Auction Update
AW- We will be launching the third annual auction in early October 2022. It is a vital component of the Trust’s funding. We are very grateful to those who donated lots, and if you can think of ways of engaging others to donate lots then please come forward.  It was good to have the big ticket items.  Please think through your own contacts that may kindly donate, small or large, as it all adds to the picture and gravity of the auction.



vii. AOCB
SM- Keep SM in the loop as well as MB on the potential gravel contractors.  SM would like to think he can help.
RS- SR will be leaving later in May and wished him all the very best in your new role at SFCC.
AW – Thanked RS for stepping into the Chair for this meeting.

Meeting Closed:  11.17am
Dates of next meetings:  
Friday 24th June 2022
Friday 23rd September 2022

Open and New Actions C/Fwd.:

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	CARRON
GLEN BEAG
	Action KW - disseminate times and dates of plate being changed at next Carron proprietors meeting and to write a draft document explaining the present situation.
Action KW/SR/IM - talk about the feasibility of introducing a sonar device to monitor movement of fish when the ground sluice is opened.
KW Alternative strategy being developed i.e., compromise flow to negate need for plate changing. Sonar element therefore redundant.  KW recently spoke to SEPA and asked for them to check on progress being made by SSE.
Richard Fyfe SEPA is retiring in May 2021, it may take another 12 months to get someone else in place.  KW - still a live issue, spoken to RF he is trying to get update from SSE on flow gauging. Keith Beaton SEPA Dingwall – Action KW pick this up again. There is movement in terms of representatives. RF retired, Douglas Sinclair; Shin side, tends to do more on the enforcement side, still not entirely sure in terms with ongoing issues. More engaged with SEPA at higher level. Need to pick up locally on Carron & Cassley. Action KW & RS to engage with new SEPA Hydro Revue Team. 
	KW




KW/SR/
IM
	June 2019
	Ongoing

	2
	SSE AGREEMENT
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. Meeting with SSE scheduled in April.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	3
	INVERAN BRIDGE
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  MB approached the Register of Scotland and has forwarded this information HC.
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	4
	CARRON PROPRIETORS MEETING
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Carron monies spent are being recorded. KW to report back to Carron proprietors who are members of the Board.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	5
	VEHICLES
	KW to liaise with SM regarding sale of Oykel vehicles.
	KW
	March 2022
	Immediately

	6
	TEMPERATURE MODELLING
	SR to provide AH with details of the temperature modelling undertaken by Marine Scotland.
	SR
	March 2022
	ASAP
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